ISSN 0049 813

JOURNAL OF RADICAL HISTORY of the Thomas Paine Society



Vol.10. No.4. 2011

JOURNAL OF RADICAL HISTORY

Vol.10. Number 4. 2011 ISSN 0049 813

Printed & Published by the Thomas Paine Society 43, Eugene Gardens, Nottingham, NG2 3LF, England

Editor: Robert Morrell.

All communications in respect of the journal should be sent to the address above. Communications concerning the society should be addressed to

the Honorary Secretary, Thomas Paine Society, 19, Charles Rowan House, Margary Street, London, WC1X 0EH e-mail: <u>postmaster@thomaspainesocietyuk.org.uk</u> Website: <u>www.thomaspainesocietyuk.org.uk</u>

Articles published in this journal reflect the opinions of their writers and are not necessarily those of the society or its officers.

© 2011. Thomas Paine Society & authors.

Contents

Thomas Paine and Monarchical Republicanism. The 2011 Eric Paine Memorial Lecture. Ted Vallance.

p.1.

William Hone: The Confused Radical. Derek Kinrade. p.13.

Thomas Paine and Monarchical Republicanism

Ted Vallance (Roehampton University)

An edited and revised version of the Eric Paine Memorial Lecture, March 5, 2011.

The fourth sort or classe amongest us, is of those which the olde Romans called capite censij proletary or operce, day labourers, poore husbandmen, yea marchantes or retailers which have no free lande, copiholders, all artificers, as Taylers, Shoomakers, Carpenters, Brickemakers, Bricklavers, Masons, &c. These have no voice nor authoritie in our common wealth, and no account is made of them but onelie to be ruled, not to rule other, and yet they be not altogether neglected. For in cities and corporate townes for default of yeomen, they are faine to make their enquests of such manner of people. And in villages they be commonly made Churchwardens, alecunners, and manie times Constables, which office toucheth more the common wealth, and at the first was not imployed uppon such lowe and base persons. Wherefore generally to speake of the common wealth, or policie of Englande, it is governed, administred, and manied by three sortes of persons, the Prince, Monarch, and head governer, which is called the king, or if the crowne fall to a woman, the Queene absolute, as I have heeretofore saide: In whose name and by whose authoritie all things be administred. The gentlemen, which be divided into two partes, the Baronie or estate of Lordes which conteyneth^[5] barons and all that bee above the degree of a baron, (as I have declared before): and those which be no Lords, as Knightes, Esquires, and simple gentlemen. The thirde and last sort of persons is named the veomanrie: each of these hath his part and administration in judgementes, corrections of defaultes, in election of offices, in appointing tributes and subsidies, and in making lawes, as shall appear heereafter.

Sir Thomas Smith, De Republic Anglorum (1583)1

¹ An electronic version is reproduced here: http://www.constitution.org/eng/repang.htm

'if we will suffer ourselves to examine the component parts of the English Constitution, we shall find them to be the base remains of two ancient tyrannies, compounded with some new Republican materials'

First. – The remains of monarchical tyranny in the person of the king.

Secondly. – The remains of aristocratical tyranny in the persons of the peers.

Thirdly. – The new Republican materials, in the persons of the Commons, on whose virtue depends the freedom of England.

Thomas Paine, Common Sense (1776).²

These two quotations are from two authors seemingly poles apart in time, politics and personality: one, Sir Thomas Smith, the Elizabethan diplomat, renaissance scholar and loyal servant of the crown, the other Thomas Paine, former stay-maker, revolutionary pamphleteer and literary thorn in the side of the English monarchy. But, in the course of this article, I hope to demonstrate that Sir Thomas Smith and Thomas Paine shared more than a first name in common.³

Thomas Paine's thought and writing has often been presented as distinct from the mainstream of late eighteenth-century English radicalism: his frank republicanism, the relative absence of historical or classical allusions in his prose, and his clear Francophilia are all seen as marking him out from the more Whiggish political philosophy of either the artisan-led London Corresponding Society or the more middle-class Revolution Society.⁴ It is certainly hard to image Paine endorsing the idea of

³ Others have noted the potential parallels between Paine's ideas and the 'Commonwealth' literature of the sixteenth century, see A. McLaren, 'Commonwealth and Common Sense: John Hales, Tom Paine and the Early American Republic', unpublished paper delivered at the University of Liverpool Early Modern Virtual Research Group Seminar, April 2008, for info see http://www.liv.ac.uk/history/research/cultures_of_counsel/seminars.htm

⁴ See for example M. Philp, 'The Fractured Ideology of Reform' in Philp ed.,

² The Complete Writings of Thomas Paine, ed. P. S. Foner, (2 vols., New York, 1969) i, 7.

an Anglo-Saxon 'ancient constitution' enshrining British liberties or extolling the importance of the revolution of 1688 as numerous declarations from the LCS did.⁵ According to this account, this difference became only more marked as war with revolutionary France tainted Painite radicalism with treasonable overtones.⁶ Paine here appears as a stylistic and intellectual aberration whose subsequent influence was felt only amongst the 'ultra-radical' fringes in the later 19th century.⁷

However, here I will suggest that Paine's ideas were actually closer to more established strains in English political thought than is usually recognised.

To return to that quotation from Sir Thomas Smith, Smith's work is a valuable example of what the distinguished historian of Elizabethan England, Patrick Collinson, memorably labelled 'monarchical republicanism'. A seeming oxymoron – how can you have a republic that is also 'monarchical'? But for an Elizabethan gentleman like Sir Thomas Smith, there was no contradiction. England was a 'commonwealth', to use the vernacular term most

The French Revolution and British Popular Politics (Cambridge, 1991), pp.50-77. J. R. Dinwiddy noted that the most thoroughgoing criticisms of the British Constitution came from those, such as Paine, who were 'exogenous to the English political scene', *Radicalism and reform in Britain*, 1780-1850 (London, 1992), p. 173.

⁵ For pertinent quotations see my A Radical History of Britain: Visionaries, rebels and revolutionaries – the men and women who fought for our freedom (London, 2010), p. 238.

⁶ See on the Anglo-Saxon symbolism of post-Waterloo radicalism, P. A. Pickering, "Class without words: Symbolic communication in the Chartist movement', *Past and Present* 112, (1986), 154-5; for a more mixed picture J. A. Epstein 'Understanding the Cap of Liberty: Symbolic Practice and Social Conflict in Early Nineteenth-Century England', *Past and Present*, 122 (1989), 75-118.

⁷ Even here lain Macalman sees the enduring influence of domestic intellectual and religious traditions, *Radical Underworld*, *Prophets, Revolutionaries and Pornographers in London* 1795-1840 (Cambridge, 1988), pt II.

often substituted for the Latin *republica*, which contained elements of monarchy, aristocracy and democracy. In his analysis of the English state, if not in his assessment of the efficacy of the arrangement, Smith was in agreement with Paine. For Smith and for many other 16th and 17thC thinkers, a 'commonwealth' was defined primarily not by the form of government which was, significantly, potentially subject to alteration but by its end, the service of the 'common weal', the public good. The point was reiterated by Paine in *Rights of Man pt. 2* chap. 3:

"What is called a republic is not any particular form of government. It is wholly characteristical of the purport, matter or object for which government ought to be instituted, and on which it is to be employed, *Res -Publica*, the public affairs, or the public good".⁸

So Smith and Paine were agreed that a 'commonwealth' or republic was defined not by a form of government but by that government's end, the public good. However, it is worth stating here that it is not the intent of this paper to make an ultrarevisionist argument (and thereby send the membership of the Thomas Paine Society into a collective apoplectic fit) that Paine was really a closet monarchist. As Paine went on to state in *Rights of Man* monarchy categorically **could not** be the form of government of a true commonwealth because the end of monarchical rule was to serve the interests of a hereditary ruler not the public good. But I do want to suggest here that 'monarchical republicanism' may, in a variety of ways, have influenced Paine's intellectual development and vision of both society and government.

Before looking at its potential relevance to Paine, we need to unpick what Collinson means by 'monarchical republicanism'. For Collinson there are essentially two types of monarchical republicanism – one representing a theory about the state and what it was for, the other, a fitting description of how, at a local level, the Elizabethan state actually operated.

As historians are now recognising, the theory of 'monarchical republicanism' had a long shelf-life. It is still mostly associated with the Elizabethan period and the schemes of William Cecil, later

⁸ Foner, I, 369.

Lord Burghley, for a temporary English republic leading to an elective monarchy, should the Queen fall victim to illness, old age or a Catholic assassination attempt. In these schemes, hatched as early as the 1560s, the political vacuum caused by the Queen's death would be filled by the Privy Council and a recalled Parliament, acting as a de facto government. A long-term republican vision was completely absent from these schemes the goal was for the Privy Council to act effectively as a sixteenthcentury interview panel, judging appropriately blue-blooded (and Protestant) candidates for the vacant throne. However, as Collinson notes, these schemes still involved radical constitutional alterations, essentially setting preservation of the Protestant religion above observing the line of succession (a point to be revisited with revolutionary consequences in the 1688-9) and transforming England from a hereditary to an elective monarchy. It also had more sustained implications in the sixteenth century in terms of its emphasis upon the need for rulers, especially female rulers, to listen to (predominately male) counsel and govern for the public good.⁹

The incipient radicalism of 'monarchical republicanism' was brought out in the seventeenth century. Variations on this form of thinking can be found in the Levellers' proto-constitutions, the Agreements of the People, and in the late seventeenth-century writings of the 'Harringtonian' Henry Neville in his *Plato Redivivus* (1681) - a work which called for a limited monarchy supporting a

For earlier schemes see the work of Steven Alford, *The Early Elizabethan Polity: William Cecil and the British Succession Crisis* 1558-1569 (Cambridge, 1998) and Alice Hunt, 'The Monarchical Republic of Mary I', *Historical Journal*, 52 (2009), 557-572 available here <u>http://eprints.soton.ac.uk/151567/1/AHunt</u> MonarchicalRepublic.pdf

⁹ P. Collinson, 'The Monarchical Republic of Elizabeth I' *Bulletin of the John Rylands Library*, LXIX (1987), pp. 394-424 reprinted in J. Guy ed., *The Tudor Monarchy* (1997) and Collinson, *The Elizabethans* (2003). Google books preview:

http://books.google.co.uk/books?id=5pE6k85938MC&lpg=PP1&ots=2Fzrh-QQLr&dq=collinson%20elizabethan%20essays&pg=PA31#v=onepage&g&f=f alse

religiously tolerant state.¹⁰ In both the Levellers' and Neville's view, there could be a place for a hereditary monarch as a head of state but this monarchical element would be grafted onto a largely 'republican' structure: under both the Levellers' and Neville's schemes the king's prerogative powers would be severely circumscribed while the rights of citizens (especially freedom of conscience) would be constitutional protected against encroachment from either the legislature or the executive.¹¹

The same ideas, as Rachel Hammersley has shown, were also part of the intellectual make-up of the radical Whig 'commonwealthsmen' of the early 18thC, as Robert, viscount Molesworth stated:

٩ true Whia afraid is not of the name of а Commonwealthsman...queen Elizabeth, and many other of our best princes, were not scrupulous of calling our government a Commonwealth, even in their solemn speeches to parliament. And indeed if it be not one, I cannot tell by what name properly to call it: for where in the very frame of the constitution, the good of the whole is taken care of by the whole (as it is in our case) the having a king or queen at the head of it, alters not the case.'12

Of course, Thomas Paine did differ from these authors – his advocacy of republicanism was clear and consistent from the publication of *Common Sense* (1776) onwards. But, even so, he could seemingly engage with this monarchical republican tradition

¹⁰ See G. Mahlberg, 'Henry Neville and the Toleration of Catholics during the Exclusion Crisis', *Historical Research* 83:222 (2010), pp. 617-34; idem, *Henry Neville and English Republican Culture in the Seventeenth Century: Dreaming of Another Game* (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2009).

¹¹ It is worth stating here that the Levellers' commitment to monarchy was expedient at best. At other points, Levellers writers expressed deep hostility to the monarchy, an early example of this being Richard Overton and William Walwyn's *A Remonstrance of Many Thousands of Citizens* (1646),p. 5: 'The continual oppressors of the nation have been kings'. For an electronic version see here: <u>http://www.constitution.org/lev/eng_lev_04.htm</u>

¹² Quoted in R. Hammersley, *The English Republican Tradition and Eighteenth-Century France* (Manchester, 2010).p. 15.

in his most famous English political work, *Rights of Man pt.* 1. 'civil government is republican government. All that part of the government of England which begins with the office of constable. and proceeds through the departments of magistrate, quartersession, and general assize, including the trial by jury, is republican government. Nothing of monarchy appears in any part of it, except the name which William the Conqueror imposed upon the English, that of obliging them to call him "their Sovereign Lord and King".¹³

To what extent he had been directly influenced in this section of *Rights of Man* by previous English political works in this vein is not clear. Paine's mature political thought has usually been presented as the shared inheritance of American and French republicanism, though work on his reading by Caroline Robbins and A. Owen Aldridge suggests an author equally well-read in literary classics. British history and seventeenth and eighteenth century English political thought.¹⁴ Aldridge sees some echoes of Leveller writing in Paine's American works, though no evidence of direct influence or quotation. The water is muddled further by the work of J. G. A Pocock and, much more recently Rachel Hammersley, which reminds us that both French and American republicanism was itself in debt to the writings of English Commonwealthsmen like Thomas Gordon and Robert Molesworth (quoted earlier).¹⁵

The obvious difficulty with seeing Paine as a 'monarchical republican' is his unequivocal attachment to republicanism and his hostility to monarchy. The Commonwealthsmen of the early eighteenth century had been at pains to point out (whether for reasons of self-preservation or out of genuine intellectual commitment) that while they saw intellectual value in republican

¹³ Foner, I, p. 326.

¹⁴ A. O. Aldridge, *Thomas Paine's American Ideology* (London, 1984), C. Robbins, 'The Lifelong Education of Thomas Paine (1737-1809). Some Reflections upon his Acquaintance among Books', *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society*, 127 (1983), pp. 135-142.

¹⁵ For Hammersley see earlier refs for Pocock see *The Machiavellian Moment: Florentine Political Thought and the Atlantic Republican Tradition* (Princeton, 1975).

works such as Algernon Sidney's *Discourses*, they did not share that author's views on monarchy or the legitimacy of the regicide of 1649. After 1776 at least, Paine appears to have held no such reservations. Not only did he attack George III as a 'bad king' (to use the terminology of 1066 and all that), in *Common Sense* styling him as the 'Pharaoh of England' and 'the Royal Brute of Britain', he laid waste to the institution itself.¹⁶ For Paine, as Gregory Claeys has noted, hereditary government **was** tyranny because the principle imposed rulers on future generations without their consent.¹⁷ Paine's clearly stated antipathy to 'mixed government' (as in the British case, King, Lords and Commons) – 'A mixed Government is an imperfect everything, cementing and soldering the discordant parts together by corruption', *Rights of Man pt 1, Conclusion* – was also at clearly odds with the ideas of the 'Commonwealthsmen.'¹⁸

Yet, even given these differences and the difficulties in tracing Paine's intellectual influences, there are still reasons for thinking that Paine's intellectual development owed something to this English tradition of 'monarchical republicanism'. As stated earlier, Collinson identified two types of monarchical republicanism: crudely put monarchical republicanism in theory and monarchical republicanism in practice. As evidence of the latter, Collinson singled out the parish of Swallowfield, in the sixteenth century in Wiltshire but now part of Berkshire, whose chief inhabitants produced their own articles:

'to the end we may the better & more quietly lyve together in good love & amytie to the praise of God and for the better servynge of her Majesty'¹⁹

The articles themselves were partly drawn up to help resolve the anomalous position of Swallowfield -a parish for administrative

¹⁷ G. Claeys, *Thomas Paine: Social and Political Thought* (London, 1989), p. 72

¹⁸ Foner, I, 339.

¹⁹ Quoted in M. J. Braddick, State formation in early modern England c 1500-1700 (Cambridge, 2000), p. 73.

¹⁶ Foner, I, 25, 29.

purposes in Wiltshire but geographically in Berkshire. This was not a local constitution creating a petty democracy within a monarchy - the articles were clear about the need to maintain social distinctions within the parish, any 'malapert' poor who upbraided their betters were to be firmly reprimanded. But it was a document that looked to local co-operation and civic participation to ensure the smooth running of the community without recourse to the heavy-handed instruments of the law. At Swallowfield, then, the name of the Queen, through the operation of her courts, was, as far as possible to be left out of things, just as Paine said it routinely was in the operation of English government in the eighteenth century.²⁰

Swallowfield was an exceptional case, but recent histories of the 'politics of the parish' in early modern England have attempted to broaden out this picture of local autonomy and self-government to the nation in general. Mark Goldie produced an important but controversial paper in which he described parish office-holding as the 'unacknowledged republic' within the English state. For Goldie, it was office-holding in early modern England (exemplified by Smith's sub-yeoman class of ale-conners and parish constables) rather than elections (more often than not really the 'selection' of MPs by local magnates) which constituted the genuinely participatory element of civic society at this time.²¹

Paine, while at Lewes, had first-hand experience of serving in this 'unacknowledged' English republic. Since the first hostile biography of Paine appeared in 1791, commentators have noted that Paine sought to reinvent himself as an individual who had only become a writer in America, therefore drawing a veil over his life in England prior to emigration in 1774. However, as A. Owen Aldridge pointed out, many of the ideas in *Common Sense* and in later works such as *Rights of Man pt 2*, had previously been aired in his early anonymous contributions to the *Pennsylvania Magazine*. Prior to this, he had already in England, in the *Case of the Officers*

²⁰ For Swallowfield see Braddick, State Formation, pp. 73-6.

²¹ M. Goldie, 'The Unacknowledged Republic: Office Holding in Early Modern England', in Harris ed., *The Politics of the Excluded c. 1500-1850*, (Basingstoke, 2001) pp. 153-194.

of the Excise (1772), produced a work that was much more than a merely sectional document, addressing broad themes of poverty and corruption. More important than these early writings was his work in Lewes as a vestryman and juryman. The transfer to Lewes was significant because of the more open nature of the borough in comparison to his birthplace, Thetford, a town safely in the pocket of its aristocratic patrons, the Graftons. So his experience in Lewes between 1768 and 1774, as detailed in recent work by Colin Brent, George Hindmarch and Paul Myles, much less being one of 'almost unrelenting failure', was of exactly the sort of open, active civil society that he would later idealise in *Common Sense* and associate much more broadly with America.²² Here, as Colin Brent has aptly put it, in 'England's *republican government*', was that free human society which he contrasted with that 'at best necessary evil', government.²³

For Paine it was not a centralist monarchical state which held together society, 'So far is it from being true, as has been pretended, that the abolition of any formal government is the dissolution of society, that it acts by a contrary impulse, and brings the latter the closer together. All that part of its organisation which it had committed to its government, devolves again upon itself, and acts through its medium.'²⁴

Rather it was an excess of 'government' which led to 'riots and tumults', 'If we look ... we shall find, that they did not proceed from the want of a government, but that government was itself the generating cause; instead of consolidating society, it divided it; it deprived it of its natural cohesion, and engendered discontents

24 Foner, I, 358

²² E. Foner, *Tom Paine and Revolutionary America* (2nd edn., Oxford, 2005), p. 3.

²³ C. Brent, D. Gage and P. Myles, *Thomas Paine in Lewes* 1768-1774: A Prelude to American Independence (Lewes, 2009), quoted at p. 14; C. Brent, 'Thirty something: *Thomas Paine at Bull House* in Lewes, 1768-1774 – six formative years,' *Sussex Archaeological Collections*, 147 (2009), 153-168.;G. Hindmarsh, *The Case of the King of England and his Officers of the Excise* (Privately published, 1998)

and disorders, which otherwise would not have existed.²⁵

There remain problems with viewing Paine's experiences in England, especially Lewes, as well as his English intellectual inheritance as demonstrating the influence of 'monarchical republicanism'. As noted by Ethan Shagan, much of theory of monarchical republicanism actually cut against the vision of England as a nation of thousands of self-governing, autonomous, parish or borough mini-republics. For many theorists, the drive was for the state to obliterate administrative anomalies like Swallowfield which threatened the reach and uniformity of central administration.²⁶ Similarly, for Paine, England's 'rotten boroughs' contaminated even that part of the state which was supposedly representative of the people, the House of Commons, by denying representation to large sections of the country (notably manufacturing towns such as Manchester) and leaving the rest open to the corrupt influence of aristocratic patrons.

Yet, fundamentally, Paine's view of civic society continued to tally with his own lived experience. Constitutions existed in microcosm in voluntary associations such as the Lewes Headstrong Club of which Paine was a member. These selfgenerating, bottom-up forms of political association demonstrated that high taxation existed not because society required it but because these revenues were necessary to prop a parasitic court and the vast war machine that it directed. In his regard for England's 'associational culture', Paine was, again, in line with much contemporary, polite opinion.²⁷ As Paine saw it, it was this ability to create clubs and societies to serve a number of social needs that demonstrated that the English were perfectly capable of governing by themselves for themselves.²⁸

28 See for example Foner, I, 359: "In those associations which men

²⁵ Foner, I, 359

²⁶ E. Shagan, 'The two republics: conflicting views of participatory local government in early Tudor England' in J. F. McDiarmaid ed., *The Monarchical Republic of Early Modern England: Essays in Response to Patrick Collinson* (Aldershot, 2007), ch. 1.

²⁷ Peter Clark, British Clubs and Societies 1580-1800, the origins of an associational world (Oxford, 2002)

The posthumous celebration of Paine would prove his own point. In the nineteenth century, radical clubs and societies across Britain would toast the 'Immortal Paine' in displays of radical sociability and conviviality which reinforced the political potential of this national trait of 'club-ability.' ²⁹ In conclusion, we remember Paine now, as radicals did in the nineteenth century, because he was distinctive – there have been few, if any, English political figures whose republicanism has been so strident and yet who have managed to communicate such a radical ideology (in an English context) to such a wide audience. But that distinctive philosophy and style was not solely the product of his American experiences. England shaped Paine the republican not only because of what he might have read (even between the lines of more orthodox texts), but also because of what he did and how he lived.

promiscuously form for the purpose of trade, or of any concern, in which government is totally out of the question, and in which they act merely on the principles of society, we see how naturally the various parties unite"

²⁹ For some interesting reflections on radical sociability see Christina Parolin's, *Radical Spaces: Venues of popular politics in London, 1790-c. 1845,* (ANU E-press, 2010) available as an electronic book here <u>http://epress.anu.edu.au/apps/bookworm/view/Radica}+Spaces % 3A+Venues</u> <u>+of+popular+politics+in+London,+1790%E2%80%93c.+1845/2621/ch01.xhtml</u>

William Hone: The Confused Radical

Derek Kinrade

Anyone who looks at William Hone's life in the round will discover some failings, notably a lack of a consistent sense of direction. His radical period was short lived, and he had neither the literary genius of Thomas Paine nor Henry Hunt's capacity to rouse an audience. He is best remembered for charming miscellanies rather than radical squibs, was regularly unsuccessful in business, and finally succumbed to the comforting embrace of religion. Writing of his late 'conversion' his biographer. Frederick Hackwood, says:

"Hone was now long turned fifty years of age, and his life so far – as men count such things had been a failure. Bankrupt in estate and broken in health, with the heavy responsibilities of a family still resting upon his shoulders, what outlook had he on life? What hope did he possess for the future? Would his old friends come to his assistance again? Or, did he not feel that by his incorrigible commercial incompetence he had wearied their patience, that he had completely exhausted their indulgence? Who shall say what his feelings were when he was now casting about for a new anchorage? Was he seeking new friends, or was he realising that there was some other support, some more abiding source of comfort, which hitherto he had always missed? Who shall judge him?"

Not then a candidate for a lifetime achievement award; yet strangely this erratic man played one of the key roles in securing our freedom of expression.

Childbood

×

I could say of llone's early life – as some sources do- simply that he had a strict religious upbringing. That is true, but fails to explain why Hone turned his back on a discipline of nurture that amounted to indoctrination.

In an extended note, written in 1835, he tells us that his father, having served as an apprentice to a law stationer, became intimate with "theatrical people" and was about to go upon the stage, when he was suddenly struck down by a severe illness. As a result of this experience he became "decidedly religious". Hone could remember, as an infant, standing between his father's knees. listening to Old Testament stories. The Bible was his father's only book. He constantly read from it, and used it to teach his first-born son to read.

The family moved to London in 1783, Hone's father having secured employment as a solicitor's clerk. His son's education now passed to an elderly woman, Dame Bettridge, who taught local children in her own home, also making great use of the Bible. Hone loved her and was "happier there than anywhere". It was infinitely sad, therefore, when he learned that she was dying. He tells the story of her passing with great sensitivity and reveals an element of it that is of consummate interest: for as he had stood crying by his teacher's bed he was told that "a gentleman was coming". That gentleman was none other than John Wesley, a preacher roundly hated by Hone's father and frequently spoken of among his associates as 'the Old Devil'. On the contrary, however, the great man attended affectionately and reverently upon the dying old woman. As he withdrew he also laid his hands upon the young Hone's head, saying "My child, God bless you, and make you a good man".

Hone never again thought ill of Mr Wesley, a view confirmed in later life by a study of his writings. But as a child his knowledge was constrained by what his father gave him to read. He delighted in John Bunyan's *The Pilgrim's Progress*, taking it literally and reading it many times over. This was followed by the same author's *The Holy War*, which he found less interesting.

James Janeway's A Token for Children ("an exact account of the conversion, holy and exemplary lives and joyful deaths of several young children") and, later, *Foxe's 'Book of Martyrs*. What really fascinated him more, however, was nature. With another, slightly older, boy he gained deep affection for quiet, solitude and the London countryside. This love remained with him throughout his life, detaching him from "alluring society and busiest occupations".

In 1787. his education was continued in a boy's day school, again with a strong religious flavour, but he soon succumbed to the virulent disease of the age, smallpox, coming near to death. In the following years, after a very slow recovery, Hone's father took over his son's education, teaching him to write and requiring him to learn lessons from the Bible "throughly by heart". It was during this period, in July 1789, that (as Hone tells us with exquisite detail) a boy he knew stopped him in Hand Court, Holborn from driving his hoop to say, "There's a revolution in France". At much the same time, the nine-year-old Hone first met his future wife, Sarah Johnson, the only daughter of friends of his father and mother.

It was inevitable that the young Hone could not be confined for ever. He saved up from his pennya-week pocket money to acquire books from local shops situated within the range he "was allowed for walking". He was befriended by a nearby copper-plate printer who awakened his love for old books and a love of engravings. He also met people whose literary vision extended beyond that of his father. At the age of eleven he found a copy of Bishop Huet's *Essay on the Weakness of the Human Understanding*, which, he recalls, first led him to "reflect". He was also making good progress at school; that is until he was bullied by "the son of a parish officer". His father took him away and this, he remarked. "ended his scholastic attainments". Further instruction was given by his father, but limited to two hours a day, which given the nature of the instruction was perhaps just as well. Confined at home. Hone became listless and found that the tasks set him from the Bible made the book itself distasteful. The crunch came when, one morning at breakfast, his father required him to learn by heart a 'heavy' passage from the Bible in time for his return to dinner, warning him that if he failed to learn it perfectly he would strictly chastise him. Hone found that he was unable to learn a single word and was duly thrashed. From that time on the boy "regarded the Bible as a book of hopeless or heavy tasks".

Seeds of doubt

At the age of twelve, Hone made his first serious attempt at writing. Unsurprisingly, given his background, it was anything but radical: an intensely patriotic panegyric in six verses, the first two of which suffice to demonstrate the thrust of its content:

- "Come Britons unite, and in one Common Cause Stand up in defence of King, Liberty, Laws: And rejoice that we've got such a good Constitution, And down with the barbarous French Revolution!
- "There's Égalité Marat, and famous Tom Paine Had best stay where they are, and not come here to reign. Be staunch for your King, and your good Constitution, And down with the barbarous French Revolution!

The piece was accepted by the Association for Preserving Liberty and Property against Republicans and Levellers, and Hone received "presents" from those who had promoted the publication which just exceeded its expenses. He had known of Paine's *Age of Reason* from a friend, who saw it as "a mischievous work". This view was reinforced by his father, who gave him a copy of Bishop Watson's *Apology for the Bible*, written as a response to Paine's radical work. Hone thought that Watson proved the untruth of much that Paine had written, yet significantly he also found that the Bishop's work created doubt in one who had never before doubted.

In the following years, as he grew into adolescence, Hone had several unfulfilling employments, mostly under his father's watchful eye or, if not, governed by his own conditioned conscience. But within these constraints he had better access to books and even to the theatre (despite an acute awareness of "the vices inseparable from theatrical acquaintances"). An unexpected development, however, was his falling in with another young man with very different ideas: a "seducingly cloquent" friend who was convinced "that religion was a dream, from which those who dared to think for themselves would awake in astonishment at their own delusion", and who looked forward to a 'new philosophy'. By now Hone was beginning to think for himself. He saw God as the "great Creator", who being satisfied with what he had made, left those he had created to do the best they could for themselves. As to Christianity, he imagined that with the cultivation of the intellect, it would – like earlier obsolete religions – disappear, and that 'Reason' would become omnipotent. Nevertheless, upon a thorough perusal of the New Testament he concluded that "the character of Christ stood out as an example of inimitable virtue".

With such conflicting thinking, and merely sixteen years old, Hone became a member of the London Corresponding Society, an organisation much at odds with the government of the day. His association with the Society and other debating groups greatly distressed bis father, but he was "determined not to be swayed". Disregarding paternal admonitions and remonstrances. Hone was making a bid for independence.

Steering clear of dangerous waters

Hone's father had good reason to be concerned that his son had joined the London Corresponding Society. It had been formed in January 1792 to bring working men together, primarily to press for constitutional reform and an extension of suffrage in parliamentary elections. Some reformers advocated Paine's idea of electing delegates to a national convention based on the French model. As such, the authorities saw the Society, and similar provincial groups, as subversive. In October 1793, two of its members were sentenced to transportation, and in the following year three leading protagonists, including John Horne Tooke, were charged with high treason, said to have encouraged people to disobey king and parliament. In the event, the prosecution was unable to convince the jury, which returned 'not guilty' verdicts, but the government then moved swiftly to suspend *hubeas corpus*, so that perceived agitators could in future be detained without bail or trial. The Seditious Meetings Act of 1795 further curtailed the activities of the movement for reform, and there were further arrests in 1796.

Sensibly, Hone's father found a place for his son in a solicitor's office in Chatham, out of harm's way. By the time of his return to London in 1798, the London Corresponding Society was virtually dead. But religion had also ceased to have any charm for him. He still attended a chapel, but privately regarded the sermons of Rowland Hill with detached scepticism. Hackwood describes him as "cherishing the doctrines of a deistic rationalism".

By now his preoccupations were elsewhere. In 1799 he took lodgings in Southwark and in the following year married his childhood sweetheart, and opened a book and print shop, with a circulating library, in Lambeth Walk. He delighted in the world of books - especially antiquarian books - but, lacking adequate finance, signally failed to translate that interest into a viable business in any of a succession of businesses. In one of these he partnered Kidd Wake, a master printer who had recently spent five years in Gloucester Penitentiary for the offence of shouting 'No Georgel No war!' in the direction of George III's carriage. In another partnership he teamed up with John Bone, the former secretary of the London Corresponding Society, who had been imprisoned without trial for three years on a warrant for treason. These business associates no

doubt go some way towards explaining Hone's emergence as a radical pamphletcer, but another important consequence of his involvement in this and later enterprises was that it also brought him into contact with a number of distinguished customers, some of whom remained friends in times of trouble. He was also busy with his pen, his early work involving books on gardening and farriery, editing Charles Millington's *The Housekeeper's Domestic Library*, and indexing Berner's *Translation of Froissart*.

But he was dogged with illness, and little of what he attempted achieved any measure of success. Hackwood remarks that this was typical; he repeatedly embarked on commercial enterprises without sufficient capital: "He was constantly in a maelstrom of debt, struggling against heavy rents and grievous taxation... To the hour of his death life was one unsuccessful struggle". He was declared bankrupt in 1810 and again in 1811, by which time he and his wife had seven children, barely supported by occasional contributions to literary journals. Even his philanthropic endeavours failed: an abortive project with Bone to establish a national savings bank and annuity plan, and the creation of a society for the gradual abolition of the poor rate. Both were too far ahead of their time, though it is interesting to notice, in the light of current proposals for welfare reform, that the prospectus for the latter society claimed that the Poor Law had failed in its purpose, and that rather the poor needed to be taught not to depend on 'charity' but to rely on their own exertions.

From 1806 to 1816 Hone appears to have written nothing truly radical, focusing rather on a miscellany of disparete subjects that attracted his interest, reported in the manner of an observant, critical journalist. Neither the banning of the slave trade throughout the Empire, nor the victories of Wellington, nor the Anglo-American war, nor the ill-fated French invasion of Russia provoked him to comment. But he was alert to social abuses and cases of injustice. In 1813 he proposed and joined a self-appointed committee of inquiry into the conditions in and treatment of patients in mental asylums. Visiting one asylum after another, they found that maltreatment and brutality was common. The resulting report reinforced the findings of official reports, not least by focusing on and illustrating the dreadful condition in which one patient. William Norris, was confined. Hackwood is in no doubt that "to Hone's unwearied efforts may be attributed, to a great extent. the steady advance of humane treatment of the mentally afflicted."

Late in 1814, Hone and his family moved into a house with a bookshop at 55 Fleet Street, and in 1816 he opened a shop at 67 Old Bailey. Bookselling brought him into contact with many of the radicals of his time. They included Francis Burdett (1770-1844), John Cartwright (1740-1824), Francis Place (1771-1884), and Robert Waithman (1764-1833).

Hone's humanitarian concern next led him to take an intense interest in the trial and execution of a servant girl, Elizabeth Fenning, on a charge of triple murder. The case against her could not show motive, was based on purely circumstantial evidence, and so prejudiced as to persuade Hone to gather signatures for a petition for mercy. When this failed to save her from the scaffold, he published, in 1815, *The Case of Elizabeth Fenning* and a pamphlet *The Maid and the Magpie*, his first collaboration with the illustrator George Cruikshank (1792-1878), whom he had known since 1911.

Truly radical

Circumstances soon conspired to thrust Hone firmly into the radical camp. It is difficult to say whether he was provoked or provocative, or perhaps merely saw an opportunity to make some money. In 1815 the government had raised the stamp duty on newspapers to 4 pence a copy, so that *The Times* cost an exorbitant 7 pence. This was clearly intended to restrict the circulation of unfavourable news to the working classes, but the unwanted result was also to stimulate cheap, unstamped, radical and often disreputable publications. Even the eminent William Cobbett was

moved to produce a slimmed-down version of his *Political Register* priced at two-pence. In his first two and a half years as a publisher Hone claimed to have issued upwards of one hundred and thirty pieces, mainly of his own production.

Favourite targets for disaffection were the Holy Alliance, the restored French monarch Louis XVIII and our own overweight and licentious Prince Regent, mercilessly caricatured by Cruikshank. In August 1816 Hone added a famous contribution when he published his View of the Regent's bomb, now uncovered, for the gratification of the public in St. James's Park, majestically mounted, on a monstrous nondescript, supposed to represent legitimate sovereignty. A cannon presented by the Spanish government had been unveiled in the park, and Hone and George Cruikshank took the opportunity to lampoon the Regent, with suggestive analogies between 'bomb' and the Prince's ample posterior (burn). Such scandalous material could hardly be challenged without giving it unwanted publicity, but Hone was now a marked man. The government's view was made clear in the Regent's speech at the opening of Parliament in January 1817, when he declared that its programme would "omit no precaution for preserving the public peace, and for counteracting the designs of the disaffected". This did not go down at all well. On his journey back from Parliament a crowd hissed, jeered and, it was alleged, sought to assault him. In the same month, Hone, greatly assisted by another zealous reformer, Francis Place, had already launched a Weekly Commentary, and from February 1817 this was quickly absorbed into The Reformists' Register, also selling for two-pence. It urged parliamentary reform and ridiculed the allegation that the Prince had been attacked. But the incident strengthened the government's case. With the excesses of the French Revolution still relatively fresh in mind and fearful of a popular uprising, it brought forward so-called 'gag acts'. which included legislation to suspend habeas corpus and allow indefinite detention without bail or trial. Lord Sidmouth, the Home Secretary, followed this up by ordering Lords Lieutenant to "apprehend all printers, writers and demagogues responsible for seditious and blasphemous material". It was enough to persuade Cobbett to beat a retreat to the United States, causing the temporary suspension of his Register. Hone's similar polemic filled the gap. It maintained the thrust of Cobbett's incisive reports and, in April, left no doubt as to Honc's political sympathies when he paid fulsome tribute to the great man, as having "sown amongst us the seeds of Reform, which have taken deep root, which all the harpies of corruption and violence can never eradicate, and which in good time will bring forth good fruit." Cobbett's Register reappeared in England in July with material sent from America, and with the withdrawal of Francis Place's involvement Horn's publication survived only to 25 October 1817.

The trials

The government employed a network of spies and informers intended to root out dissent, but in practice the authorities found it difficult to secure convictions on charges of sedition. They took no action against Hone's *Register*, perhaps because he had provided them with an easier target. In January and February of 1817 he printed and published three parodies written in the style of parts of the Catechism, the Lord's Prayer and the Ten Commandments, a device that laid him open to charges of blasphemy contrary to religious sentiment and far more likely to be condemned by traditional jurors. The story is relatively well known, for it largely accounts for Hone's celebrity. Informations were laid against him in April by Sir William Garrow, the attorney-general, and without warning he was arrested in the street on 3 May and kept in custody for two months. When he heard of the charges, Hone's father came to him and said "William, what have you done?" And out of respect for his father's concern, Hone suppressed any further sale of the parodies, much though he needed the money. While held, he received various invitations to support treasonable activities. all of which he saw as attempts to entrap him, and which he firmly repulsed. Indeed, remarkably, he was able to use his *Register* to relate the alleged perfidious dealings of government agents.

The eventual proceedings were brought in December, not on a single composite charge but on three, heard separately on successive days: firstly against a parody of the catechism, secondly of the litany, and lastly of the Athanasian Creed. There is not space here to detail the alleged impicties, but as an example one passage should suffice to capture the nature of the alleged profanity.

"Our Lord who art in the Treasury, whatsoever be thy name, thy power be prolonged, thy will be done throughout the empire, as it is in each session. Give us our usual sops, and forgive us our occasional absences on divisions; as we promise not to forgive them that divide against thee. Turn us not out of our places; but keep us in the House of Commons, the land of Pensions and Plenty; and deliver us from the People. Amen."

Sir Samuel Shepherd, who had succeeded Garrow, led for the prosecution, whereas Hone, unable to afford legal representation, conducted his own defence. Crucially, he had succeeded in advance, with the help of a city solicitor, to disallow the appointment of special (i.e. chosen) jurors. At the trials he did not cut an impressive figure, but despite his shabby appearance, his mind was acutely incisive. Taking his inspiration from the trial of John Lilburne in 1651, he was well prepared and conducted himself most ably, arguing that his parodies were essentially political and that the familiar religious associations merely served as a vehicle to carry his message, implying no disrespect for the original texts or their original content. Hackwood rightly describes the three trials as amongst the most remarkable in our constitutional history, producing more distinct effect upon the temper of the country than any public proceedings of that time. Hone spoke directly to the jury as an avowed Christian, disputing each charge successively for six. seven and finally eight hours. The second and third trials attracted a multitude of spectators and were presided over by no less a legal luminary than the severe Lord Ellenborough, the Chief Justice, determined to secure a conviction. At the opening of the last trial Hone addressed the jury in lines which if not famous, deserve to be:

"Gentlemen, it is you who trying me today. His lordship is no judge of me. You are my judges, and you only are my judges. His lordship sits there to receive your verdict...I trust his lordship today will give his opinion coolly and dispassionately, without using either expression or gesture which can be construed as conveying an entreaty to the jury to think as he does. I hope the jury will not be beseeched into a verdict of guilty."

On each of the three historic days, on all three charges, Hone was found 'not guilty'. It was a triumph for justice, as well as of sheer endurance, but one that left him exhausted. Nevertheless he emerged a hero, greeted by thousands of well-wishers and enshrined for all time as one of the great saviours of press freedom.

A fresh start

At the end of the trials Hone was showered with compliments from friends and admirers. One of them, John Childs (1784-1853), an ardent radical who ran a large printing firm in Bungay, was to remain a friend for life. He congratulated Hone on "the glorious victory you achieved over ministerial hypocrisy and judicial tyranny". And from then on, every Christmas, Childs and his eight sons raised a toast to Hone's triumph and backed this up with the present of a turkey. Yet for all the glory, Hone was now quite without financial means. Well-wishers - aristocrats and commoners - rapidly promoted a subscription on his behalf which raised £3,000. But a third of this money was spent on advertising and another third stolen, so that only £1,000 ever reached the intended beneficiary. Nevertheless, this was enough for him to open a large shop at 45 Ludgate Hill, from which he planned to make a fresh and more ambitious start. The trials had taken a toll on his health as well as his pocket. He was afflicted with severe physical problems and what he described as "habitual melancholy" which together limited his business plans and his involvement

in public life. In February 1819 he confided to Childs that if he were able to provide for the future of his wife and children he would be happy to pass to "where the weary are at rest and the wicked cease from troubling" and confessed that his mind was not as it ought to be. Over the following years he continued to be plagued with ill health, fits and neuroses, probably aggravated by fatigue, and came to experience hallucinations, delusions that had also afflicted his father.

Despite all this, he continued to write, resuming in 1818 with a detailed account of his trials. In the same year he launched the first issue of his Facetiae and put his relationship with George Cruikshank which had begun in 1815 - on a business footing. Then, in the following year, an event occurred that reignited his radical tendencies. On 16 August at St Peter's Fields in Manchester, an estimated 60,000 people had gathered at a rally calling for the reform of parliamentary representation. One of the rostered speakers was the radical orator Henry Hunt. Ordered by local magistrates to arrest him, local cavalry charged the crowd with sabres drawn, killing eleven people and wounding 400. The government's response was to introduce even more repressive legislation, but for the people the massacre. dubbed 'Peterloo' (after 'Waterloo'), defined and inflamed the movement for reform and stiffened their resolve. Hone's personal response was to send for George Cruikshank. Together, this memorable partnership, produced the much admired and hugely successful The Political House that Jack Built (December, 1819) - the title a parody that had occurred to Hone after observing one of his daughters reading the old nursery rhyme. His verses and Cruikshank's etchings audaciously attacked the political establishment and, again, the Prince Regent. The pamphlet, priced at one shilling, caught the public mood and sold in thousands. This time, the government, fearful of another popular humiliation, took no action to suppress it.

Ridicule proved to be a powerful, and popular, weapon against the ruling elite. Among many of Hone's publications which followed, the most popular and best remembered, hugely enhanced by Cruikshank's illustrations, included *The Queen's Matrimonial Ladder* (1819), representing the steps on Queen Caroline's unhappy relationship with the monarch; *The Man in the Moon* (1820), a parody on a speech to Parliament by the Regent; *Non mi ricordo* (I don't remember) (1820), a satirical blast against the trial of Queen Caroline that George IV took to the House of Lords, and the imperfect memory of one of the witnesses; *Hone's Political Showman - at Home* (1821). caricaturing leading politicians of the day: and finally *A Slap at Slop und the Bridge Street Gang* (1822), a satire against Dr John Stoddard, a former leader writer for *The Times*, and the Constitutional Association, an organisation founded specifically to oppose seditious and immoral publications.

A change of direction

Quite what led Hone to turn his back on further radical pamphlets is unclear. Perhaps his poor health led him to seek quieter waters; perhaps the imperative was to find new means to stay financially afloat. But the transition to other interests was emphatic. In 1820 he published his *Apocryphal New Testament*, an academic recapitulation of material he had gleaned while preparing his defence in 1817. It brought together texts omitted by the compilers from the authorised version. Even this, while avoiding politics in one sense, proved highly controversial in another and was attacked from all quarters. Three years later he brought out *Ancient Mysteries Described*, a further product of his antiquarian research, and on 1 January 1825 launched his wellknown *Every-Day Book*, a miscellany of odd information that had come his way.

Debtors' prison

Though successful, this project involved considerable expense and did nothing to relieve his parlous finances. These had been deteriorating for some years, and do not appear to have been helped by the employment of a clerk whose conduct was later described by one of Hone's daughters as "a course of treachery". In April 1826 Hone was arrested for debt and carried off to a

lock-up house, so hurriedly that he had to leave behind, and lost, a perfect set of his publications. His considerable family was thrust out of their home at 45 Ludgate Hill and took temporary refuge with his father. Hone was confined in a tobacconist's shop within the area outside the walls of King's Bench Prison known as the 'Rules'. Remarkably from there he was able to continue to produce copy for his *Every-Day Book or Everlasting Calendar of Popular Amusements*, which was printed and published elsewhere. In all it ran in the two years of its publication to 104 weekly numbers.

By contrast, the work that was closest to his heart, a projected *History of Parodies* on which he laboured from about 1819, never materialised. In preparing the ground for it he had purchased, at considerable expense, a large number of books and prints dating back to 1611. But when "pressing embarrassments" assailed him the whole collection had to be deposited as security for cash advances from a few friends. Sadly, the loans could never be repaid and Hone's treasured library was sold 'under the hammer'.

Hone's resilience, however, was unbounded. In January 1827, while still within the prison 'rules' (he remained confined for nearly two and a half years), he launched a new periodical, *The Table Book*, similar to the *Every-Day Book*. The writer Christopher North (John Wilson) of *Blackwood's Magazine* described it as having "spirit-stirring descriptions of old customs, delightful woodcuts of old buildings, as well as many a fine secret learned among the woods and fields". Among those literary correspondents invited to provide material was Hone's friend Charles Lamb. He had previously supplied occasional articles for the *Every-Day Book*, but now became a constant contributor, writing regular extracts from the collection of plays that David Garrick had left to the British Museum. The enterprise lasted less than a year, impeded by Hone's continued illness, the loss of his son William and a severe injury suffered by a second son, Alfred. Despite its literary success, sales of *The Table Book* did little to assist Hone's Fluth and Clarke. This revealed that, despite the enormous effort that Hone had made, £400 was still needed to satisfy his creditors and secure his release.

New ventures

In the event, Hone gained his liberation only by again submitting to bankruptcy at the end of September 1828 (a fate to be shared by his publishers in the following April). With his family, he promptly removed to 54 Newington Green. This famous property remains as part of the oldest terrace in London, having been the home of Dr. Richard Price (1723-91), minister of Newington Green Unitarian Church and one of the foremost champions of British political dissent and civil liberty. At this address Price had welcomed such luminaries as Benjamin Franklin (a close friend). Thomas Jefferson, Thomas Paine, John Adams, William Pitt, David Hume, Adam Smith and Mary Wollstoneeraft. My research has failed to discover the circumstances that led to the impoverished Hone being able to take up residence in such a prestigious home. It cannot be that, penniless and bankrupt, he could have secured the tenancy of such a house without help; moreover, the synergy between his views and those of its former resident strongly suggests that such help must have had some basis in the values he shared with the illustrious cleric.

Hone immediately began work on an illustrated calendar for 1829, advertising his third daughter. Matilda, as publisher. And in the same year he spent three weeks in Liverpool on a mysterious mission which he described as "an affair of the utmost importance to my family" which would alter their and his own destination in life. Hackwood speculates that this "momentous expedition" was made as a desperate effort to raise money to put an end to his financial difficulties. Be that as it may – and the purpose remains undiscovered – it was unsuccessful. Hone appears to have been rebuffed and he returned to London disappointed.

The failure of Hunt and Clarke had resulted in the stock and plates of Hone's works being sold to another publisher, 'Ihomas Tegg of Cheapside, who, according to one of Hone's daughters, was to reap a 'rich harvest' from the sale of reprints. As usual, Hone was less fortunate. After 15 months he found himself unable to sustain his family's occupation of 54 Newington Green. The prosperous Tegg took action to raise a further subscription among Hone's friends to enable the unfortunate writer to take over The Grasshopper, a coffee-house and hotel in Gracechurch Street. This was followed by a national public subscription to finance its fitting out. Tegg, with an eye to new business, also paid Hone £400 to provide the text and illustrations for a year's issues of a 64-page monthly magazine *The Year Book of Daily Recreation and Information*, to build on the success of his previous miscellanies. The first issue appeared in 1831 and continued into the following year, though not without difficulties. The idea had heen that the coffee-house would be run by Hone's daughters, leaving him free to pursue his literary pursuits; but in practice they could not keep up, and Hone was obliged to labour there from morning to night with scarcely any time for writing, until its eventual failure in 1833.

Nevertheless, taken together, the three non-radical publications, (of which a well-chosen selection is reproduced in John Wardroper's *The World of Willium Hone*), arguably represent his most memorable contribution to English literature.

'Conversion'

Shortly after the move to Gracechurch Street Hone began regularly to attend services at All Hallows in Lombard Street. It had been a long time since he had attended a place of worship, and he felt moved by "most of" the supplications in the church liturgy, but was less than satisfied by the discourse from the pulpit. It happened that on New Year's Day 1832, having sent his children into All Hallows, he went on, without any firm purpose, to Eastcheap. There it struck him that that as there had been a change of ministry at the King's Weigh House chapel, the new man might be worth hearing. He had been there about 38 years earlier, and now went in just before the text was given. The new minister was the Rev Dr Thomas Binney (1798-1874), a Congregationalist who was to become popularly known as the 'Archbishop of Nonconformity'. His sermon had a dramatic impact on Hone. To quote his own words; "To my wonder, everything appeared changed

the world and its pleasures. literature and its choicest works, had lost their charms - in short, I found that I myself was changed, and the mystery of salvation, through the blood of Christ, God made manifest in the flesh, is to me, through the eye of faith, and by the power of grace, a precious truth, by which my rebellious will has been subjugated, and my heart reconciled to God."

llone continued to attend the Weigh House, apart from an unexplained three months in temporary lodgings at Kingsland Green (close to the intersection of Boleyn Road and Balls Pond Road). In this period he attended Whitefields Tabernacle (presumably the offshoot in Moorfields) where the minister was the dissenting Congregationalist Rev John Campbell (1795-1867).

A move to Camberwell

Despite his 'conversion', misfortune, rather than blessing, continued to he Hone's lot. On 27 January 1833, while attending a service at the Weigh House, he suffered a paralytic stroke that deprived him of the use of his right side, was carried into the vestry "as one dead", and for many weeks anticipated his end. With his wife and younger children, he was removed from Gracechurch Street in a helpless state to lodgings at Woodland Cottages, Grove Lane, Camberwell. Creditors of the coffee-house business took possession of his home and all his possessions, and the rest of his family was dispersed, leaving him (as he wrote to his brother): "without a friend I could look to, other than Almighty God, who had been my merciful support throughout my affliction". Then in April came the news that his mother had passed on, with her son still so afflicted as to be unable to attend the funeral.

Hone's new-found faith (it may be thought remarkably) held firm.

Renunciation of his past

Hone's priority was to make his peace with his reclaimed religious regime; more specifically to seek admission to fellowship at the Weigh House. His first approach, in October 1834, was met generously, but with some circumspection, by Dr. Binney, who was mindful of "outsiders' opinion" of the "notorious Mr Hone". He also felt that it would help if members of the Hone family joined him in his application. Binney invited him to prepare a formal statement of his "change of views and feelings". The remarkable document that Hone carefully prepared in response is reproduced in full in Hackwood's biography. It summarised much of the information contained in this article, hut presented it as being from one who had seen the error of his ways. Hone had come to believe that rational Christianity did nothing to give succour in times of distress, whereas submission to the "Divine grace" created an avenue for intercession and spoke to him "Peace, be still". But for some readers credulity will be tested when, towards the end of his lengthy statement, he attributes his paralytic stroke to the Almighty having suddenly suspended his mental and bodily functions while engaged in His worship. The statement went on: "Every infliction from His hand has driven me closer to Him, and been sanctified by His holy spirit to enlarge my views of His abundant mercies, and ne'er-failing Providence".

Indeed, some readers may find the whole statement whereby Hone "humbly [presumed] to claim fellowship with the Church of God", unduly penitential. As he had said himself in *Aspersions Answered* (1824), in everything he had until then put on paper there had been;

"Not one immoral, one indecent thought, One line which, dying, I would wish to blot!"

We have seen that he was essentially a humane person and certainly no firebrand. Samuel Carter Hall (1800-89) described him as "a small and insignificant-looking man; mild, kindly, and conciliatory in manner, the very opposite of a traditional demagogue". Nor were his radical squibs misplaced. He lived in a despotic age, headed in Britain by a monarch of notoriously dissolute habits. Distress and discontent were widespread, the populace hungry and repressed, parliamentary voting unreformed and concepts of equality and human rights barely considered. Justice was cruch and open to abuse, with harsh penalties for minor offences. Throughout his 'radical phase' he upheld Christian values, detested injustice, and, though some alleged it, could never have been considered an atheist. Frances Rolleston (1781-1864), his neighbour in Camberwell, was in error (or at least exaggerated) when in 1853 she brought out a retrospective of his life under the title Some account of the conversion from atheism to Christianity of the late William Hone. It is true that at the age of 16 Hone declared that he was "a believer in all unbelief", but this was surely no more than a teenage rebellion. lain McCalman points out that even at his most radical Hone was among those "Puritan rebels" who made the Bible an emblem of truth. He "deployed this legacy brilliantly in his celebrated court defences of 1817 [and with] Cruikshank featured the Bible conspicuously beside Magna Charta and the Bill of Rights as part of 'the Wealth that lay in the House that Jack Built"". Thus while Hone became more conventional in religious expression, and undoubtedly presents us with a paradox, there was no question of a conversion in the sense of heretic turned believer.

The Congregationalists had no such reservations. Hone's expression of a change of heart was enough to satisfy a Weigh House church meeting. Hone, his wife and several of their children were admitted to membership on 30 December 1834.

By this time Hone and his family had somehow been able to move to Rose Cottage, Peckham Ryc Common, where they were to spend the next three years. It was an agreeable move. Even while recovering from his stroke, he was able to attend Mr Thomas Powell's Baptist meeting in Ryc Lane: "a small Church, of poor and despised people". On one occasion, Hone even managed (with difficulty) to deliver a short and simple address at a tent meeting on the Rye.

The surroundings in this "quiet and remote place" were peaceful and congenial and his health gradually improved. The family delighted in frequent Sunday-school treats on the Common. Frances Rolleston recalled one such outing in the summer of 1834:

"I found him there, happier than ever, boiling the tea-kettle over his cottage hearth for the rejoicing party of a Sunday School Anniversary on Peckham Rye, running backwards and forwards with it, followed by his own little girls, with all the glee of a child."

Back to work

Hone was eventually able to return to gainful employment: first undertaking the revision of evidence previously taken in a Thames navigation inquiry, and then in December 1835 also being appointed as 'sub-editor' of the journal *Patriot* at a weekly salary of £2. This was a publication for evangelical non-conformists, for which he was well suited. The paper was pro-active in taking on 'issues', protesting against church rates and other inequalities and abuses of the times. On one occasion. Hone even left his desk to seek the support of Sir Francis Burdett in the campaign to abolish church rates. This was almost like the old days, but Hackwood slyly suggests that the baronet "probably regarded him as an extinct volcano". Be that as it may, Burdett resisted Hone's pleas.

What Hone had not anticipated, however, were the hours. He had been led to expect that his attendance at the *Patriot* offices would be "trifling", whereas in practice the business of the paper often detained him until midnight. While he was also involved with the Thames inquiry evidence, he found that he had scarcely any leisure time, often rising at 4 am and returning home early next morning. In the course of the Thames work he had taken on the compilation of an index of the evidence, a task that caused – in his own words - "distressing symptoms of having overlaboured". On one Saturday he did not get home until 3 am on the following day, when not even a walk on the Common could restore him. Having progressed only a few hundred yards his mind became confused and his sight obscured. His doctor resorted to the application of leeches.

He gave up on the index, but his small salary was important to him and he persisted in his other work. So much so that a few months after joining the *Patriot* he took up residence at the office of the paper at 5 Bolt Court. But even this strategy was insufficient. The journal became bi-weekly in 1836, and the strain on Hone began to tell. He found it difficult to sleep because "the reporters were here in the house all night, and all night the doors were slamming between the goings to and from of them, and the compositors in he news-office." Though he struggled on for a year he periodically suffered paralytic attacks, and in June 1837 became so ill as to be unable to come down from his upstairs room. He overcame even this episode, but his powers continued gradually to diminish. As he wrote to Miss Rolleston: "The mind, as mind, is clear and firm. I am only to others seeming idiotic – or idiot-like."

To make matters worse he was quite unable to make ends meet on £2 a week, and resorted to sciling off his cherished library. Finally in June 1840 he found himself unable to continue his editorial work. He moved yet again, to Tottenham, where death came to his aid in 1842. Shortly before he drew his last breath on 6 November, George Cruikshank and Charles Dickens came to see him. as did Rev Binney and Rev John Davies, minister of Tottenham Baptist Church. All four attended his funeral. He was 62 years old.

Sources

Frederick Wm. Hackwood: William Hone, his life and times (Fisher Unwin, 1912), which has quotations from Hone's own notes.

The Hone Archive: http://honearchive.org

Bill Ure: Cobbett and Hone, tribulations and trials (Cobbett's New Register, v.10, no.4, 2003) J.B.Priestley: The Prince of Pleasure, and his Regency 1811-20 (Heinemann, 1969)

Samuel Carter Hall: Retrospect of a Long Life (Appleton & Co, 1883) ii, p.29.

Who was William Honc? (Adelphi University) at http://libraries.adelphi.edu/bar/hone/intro.html Iain McCalman: Radical Underworld – prophets, revolutionaries and pornographers in London 1795-1840 (Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1993 – paperback edition)

Frances Rolleston: Some account of the conversion from atheism to Christianity of the late William Hone (Keswick, 1853)

John Wardroper: The World of William Hone (Shelfmark Books, 1997),



William Hone